
200 E. Wells Street

Milwaukee, Wisconsin 

53202

City of Milwaukee

Meeting Minutes

TAXICAB REVIEW BOARD
ALD. JAMES BOHL, JR, CHAIR

Justice Khalsa, Elizabeth A. Nicols, Todd O'Leary, Carmela Peot, Michael Sanfelippo, Peter 

N. Tsounis

Staff Assistant, Terry MacDonald

Phone:  (414)-286-2233; Fax: (414) 286-3456, E-mail: tmacdo@milwaukee.gov

9:00 AM Room 301-B, City HallFriday, February 6, 2009

Meeting convened: 9:06 A.M.

1.      Board Members Introductions

Ald. Bohl asked each board member to give a brief introduction on who they are and 

what they do.

Bohl, Nicols, Sanfelippo, O'Leary, Peot, Khalsa and TsounisPresent 7 - 

2.      Presentation given by Jim Owczarski, Deputy City Clerk, relative to meeting rules, 

procedures and the open records laws.

Deputy City Clerk Jim Owczarski appeared and discussed various aspects of the 

state Open Records and Open Meetings laws.
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3.      Overview of taxicab licenses, including recommendations and recent changes that were 

legislated as a result of the Taxicab Improvement Task Force.

Mr. Richard Withers, Legislative Reference Bureau and Mr. Rich Pfaff, License 

Division appeared on this matter.  

Ald. Bohl directed the board members to the memorandum prepared by Mr. Withers 

regarding "Recommendations of the Taxicab Improvement Task Force" (Exhibit 1).

Mr. Withers said the Taxicab Improvement Task Force looked at the improvement of 

taxicab services in the City of Milwaukee.  He said the task force came up with a 

series of suggestions in five categories. The five categories are: vehicle cleanliness, 

driver regulation, knowledge and training of drivers, mandatory service policies and 

enforcement of regulations. 

Mr. Withers said that there were four primary ordinances that were passed by the 

Common Council to implement some of the recommendations of the Taxicab 

Improvement Task Force.  

The first ordinance provided requirements for air conditioning system, prohibition of 

smoking and drinking alcohol beverages or other controlled substances, inspection of 

vehicles by drivers before each shift for cleanliness and the maintainence of 

inspection logs. 

The second ordinance is for the issuance of new and renewal permits and the 

transfer of taxicab permits.

The third ordinance requires drivers to response to service requests within 30 

minutes. 

The fourth ordinance requires complaint forms be available in the backseat of 

taxicabs.

Mr. Withers said in addtion to the legislation implemented by the task force, over the 

past few years there has been other legislation passed that has made changes to 

taxicab fees, license fees and other taxicab regulations.

   

Mr. O'Leary asked if the complaint forms are universal or does each taxicab owner 

have its own form? 

Mr. Pfaff replied that the code of ordinances requires that each vehicle have forms 

available to the public in the taxicab and that the forms are to be produced by the 

taxicab owner, but in a form established by the City Clerk's Office. 

Mr. Pfaff said he is surprised by how few complaints the License Division receives.  

He said the complaints he receives are usually on the rate of fares and that is mostly 

caused by a misunderstanding by the driver and rider on whether the rider is being 

paid by one of the subsidy programs.  He said the other most common complaint is 

against the driver's behavior towards the rider. 

Mr. Khalsa replied that most of the complaints are based on misunderstandings. 

Some passengers misunderstand the way the meter works. He also said that 

rudeness by a driver does happen, but feels culture plays a role in that. 

 

Ms. Peot replied that most of the complaints she gets are related to 
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miscommunication on fares and personality disputes in both the client and driver.  

She said the Milwaukee County Transit Plus program offers continual education to its 

drivers. 

Ald Bohl asked Ms. Peot if she seen a change in the number of complaints?

Ms. Peot replied there has been a decline in complaints, because all of her client are 

handicapped in some way and are usually transported by Transit Plus.  

Mr. Pfaff said that there is nothing in the code that would deny a renewal of a Public 

Passanger Vehicle (PPV) license based on treatment of a client by a driver.  

Mr. Pfaff said that the License Division doesn't get that many complaints, because 

there is quicker resolution of complaints when they are handled by the dispatcher and 

those complaints never get submitted to the License Div.

Ald. Bohl asked if a taxicab license is similar to a bartender or liquor license in that it 

is considered a property right when it goes before the Public Safety Committee?

Mr. Withers replied that a PPV license would have the same kind of property interest.

Ald. Bohl said if a complaint was received on a taxicab or driver, their renewal taxicab 

license permit application or renewal PPV permit application would be required to 

appear before the Public Safety Committee.

Mr. Sanfelippo said that his company keeps a record of all complaints for each of his 

drivers and that information is available upon request. He said if a driver applies for a 

renewal of his or her PPV permit those complaints should be addressed by the City.   

Mr. Pfaff replied that if there isn't anything on file in the License Division that would 

show that there is a problem with a renewal PPV applicant, it would then just go 

though the usual process without having to go before the Public Safety Committee. 

He said complaints could be submitted to the License Division by any passenger or 

the dispatch service company. 

Mr. Khalsa said that he had just forwarded a couple of complaints to the City and it 

would then be up to the City to determine if a driver's PPV license should be renewed 

or not. 

Ms. Peot asked how many PPV licenses were denied in the past year?

Mr. Pfaff replied that one PPV license was revoked in the last year due to a situation 

where a driver sexually assaulted a handicap passenger.  

Ms. Peot said that if one of her drivers did something egregious to a passenger, she 

would suspend services to that person, but he or she would still have his or her PPV 

license and can still work as a PPV driver.  She asked what is the route a person or 

company needs to take to get a PPV license suspended by the City? Would it be by 

sending a complaint to the City?

Mr. Pfaff replied at the very least the complaint would be added to the person's file 

and it would be considered at the time of renewal, but if it is a serious complaint, such 

as a serious crime, the PPV license could be revoked at the time it is known, the City 

doesn't have to wait until the renewal period.  

Ald. Bohl said when a complaint is received the police department would need to 
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investigate the complaint to substantiate it.

Mr. Pfaff said the most effective way to get a PPV license denied by the Public Safety 

Committee is by a police report. He said a copy of the police record is sent to all PPV 

applicants, along with the hearing notice and a lot of those applicants just don't show 

up, because there is police report. Those applicants would then be denied for 

non-appearance. 

Mr. Khalsa referred back to ordinance #050638 regarding the 30 minute response 

time and said the 30 minute response time is not a problem most of the time, but 

when there are large festivals, etc. or during rush hour the 30 minute requirement 

does cause a problem. He asked if that response time could be reconsidered?  

Mr. Khalsa said that as far as declining service to a handicapped person, the only 

time taxicab services would be declined is if a person is trying to pay by check or if 

the handicapped person needs physical assistance.  He asked if that could be looked 

at too?  

Ald. Bohl asked Mr. Pfaff if the City has ever received complaints that a driver didn't 

pick up in a timely matter?

Mr. Pfaff replied that he has received some complaints, but rarely on the response 

time. He said most of the complaints he receives are for a driver who refuses to take 

passengers who want to pay by debit/credit cards or checks.   

Ald. Bohl said he isn't sure how this body feels about making any changes to the 

suggestion made by Mr. Justice. He said he will asked Mr. Withers to include in his 

research how other communities are handling those requirements and the board can 

entertain that at a future meeting.  

Mr. Khalsa replied that he does strictly enforce the acceptance of debt/credit cards.
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4.      Discussion relative to the enforcement of taxicab ordinances and regulations in the City of 

Milwaukee.

Sergeant Chet Ulickey, Milwaukee Police Department, License Investigation Unit 

appeared on this matter. 

Sergeant Ulickey said his unit is charged with the enforcement of taxicab PPV 

ordinances and is the custodians of the police records for all other licenses the City 

handles that require investigation by the police department.    

Ald. Bohl asked Sergeant Ulickey to explain what efforts the police department is 

taking to enforce the provisions of the public passenger vehicle ordinances.  

Sergeant Ulickey replied that he started with the License Investigation Unit in 2005 

and after reading the Taxicab Improvement Task Force recommendations and 

receiving several taxicab complaints, he and the Police Chief decided to assign one 

officer to be the primary enforcer of the taxicab ordinance regulations. He said in the 

beginning the primary officer approached this enforcement of taxicab violations by 

giving warnings to violators and after several months of warnings, he then began 

giving out citations. 

Mr. Ulickey said last year there were four citations given for PPV licenses not 

displayed, three for unlicensed taxicabs and none given for not having a PPV license.  

He also said there were four citations issued for refusing of service to a customer. 

Mr. Pfaff said that he thinks the reason there wasn't any citations issued for drivers 

not having their PPV license is because the dispatch services will not employe a 

driver who doesn't have his or her PPV license. 

Ms. Nicols said that when she was on the Taxicab Improvement Task Force she 

recalls that it was decided that the ordinances and training course information needed 

to be communicated to the taxicab owners and drivers in a way that they could 

understand. She asked how is that being done?

Mr. Pfaff replied that the License Division is taking four different steps to get the 

information out to the taxicab owners and drivers. 

First, a notice is sent out for all the new ordinances to all the taxicab owners;

Second, a website has been created that has up-to-date information;

Third, the PPV applicants are required to take a test that has three separate sections, 

including map questions, questions on where certain places are located in the City 

and questions on ordinance regulations; and 

Fourth, two pamphlets were created that all drivers receive, one when they apply for 

the PPV license, that explains what will be on the test and the other is given when the 

PPV license is issued that lists the ordinance regulations.  

Ald. Bohl said some of the changes were done by enacting ordinances and some of 

them were policy changes done by the License Division.

Mr. O'Leary said that there is a nationwide program called Certified Tourism 

Ambassador Program that VISIT Milwaukee offers, and suggested that discussion on 

this program be included as an agenda item at the next board meeting.  The class 
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offers a lot of knowledge on what the City has to offer.

Mr. Khalsa asked how long is the class?

Mr. O'Leary replied that the once a person signs up for the course a book is sent to 

person about 2 weeks prior to the class.  The class is 4 hours long and held once a 

month with some evening times available.  

Mr. Khalsa asked if the board could consider looking at increasing the vehicle 

inspection days or times per week, because that is the biggest complaint from taxicab 

owners.  He said that right now inspections are only offered once a week, during the 

day and that timeframe is hard for some of the drivers to make.  

Ald. Bohl asked who administers the vehicle inspections, the Dept. of Public Works or 

the Police Dept.?

Sergeant Ulickey replied that both departments administer the vehicle inspections. 

The Police Dept. takes care of the paper work and the Dept. of Public Works does 

the inspection.

Mr. Khalsa said there can be significant revenue lost for a driver, if a second 

inspection is required, because the taxicab owner has to wait a whole week for it. 

Sergeant Ulickey replied that the reason they don't offer more reinspection times per 

week is because the of cost. 

Sergeant Ulickey said that they are looking into how the City could address minor 

vehicle inspection issues, by possibly having the taxicab owner make an appointment 

outside the normal reinspection time so those minor issues can be addressed in a 

timely manner. 

Ald. Bohl replied that further discussion regarding vehicle inspection times can be 

considered at the next meeting.  He said he would like the person from the Dept. of 

Public Works to appear to give his input on the inspection time schedule.     

Sergeant Ulickey said he will send the information he has on the inspection hours, 

cost, etc. to Ms. MacDonald.   

Mr. Sanfelippo said it has been quite a while since the West Allis taxi permits have 

been dealt with and taken away, but now Franklin is issuing taxicab permits and they 

are coming into the City of Milwaukee every weekend. He asked Mr. Ulickey what 

kind of enforcement is in place to deal with those Franklin taxicabs working in 

Milwaukee illegally?

Sergeant Ulickey replied that two additional officers have been assigned to the 

enforcement of the  Franklin taxicab drivers.

Ald. Bohl asked how many taxicab permits had Franklin issued?

Sergeant Ulickey replied that he thinks they issued about 20 out of 300 applicants. 

Ald. Bohl said that other municipality can take a fair from another municipality into the 

City of Milwaukee, but they can't come into the City of Milwaukee to take a fare to 

another municipality.  

Mr. Tsounis said that there was a Supreme Court decision back in the 1960's that 
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says a taxicab has to have a Milwaukee taxicab permit to pick up a client in the City 

of Milwaukee.  

Ms. Peot said that she does have clients that live out in the Franklin area and on 

occasion they have had problems getting a taxicab to go out in that area to pick up, 

so maybe that is why Franklin started issuing permits. 

Ms. Nicols asked Sergeant Ulickey what is the fine that is imposed on a taxicab from 

other municipalities who come into Milwaukee? Ms. Nicols also asked if Sergeant 

Ulickey knows if the other Municipality has a complaint process?

Sergeant Ulickey replied that the fine is $356 for the taxicab permit and if the driver 

doesn't have his or her PPV license that fine is $256.  And the penalties increase for 

each additional fine. 

Sergeant Ulickey said that as far as the complaint process, he did provide Franklin 

with a copy of Milwaukee's complaint process, chapter 100 of the Milwaukee Code of 

Ordinances.  

Sergeant Ulickey said that if Yellow Cab and or American Cabs drivers could 

document any information they have relating to the Franklin taxicabs that come into 

the City and sent that information to his department he would contact Franklin with 

that infromation. 

Ald. Bohl asked Sergeant Ulickey to report back to him to after he has contacted 

Franklin.

Sergeant Ulickey said that for the board members' information, at the beginning of 

last year he began including the full DOT driving record in his report to the License 

Division for all the PPV license applicants. He said the members of the Public Safety 

Committee then gets the chance to review the full driving record of all the PPV 

applicants that need to go before the Public Safety Committee.
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5.      Update and discussion on taxicabs charges in the City of Milwaukee and comparable 

communities.

Mr. Richard Withers, Legislative Reference Bureau and Mr. Rich Pfaff, License 

Division appeared on this matter.  

Ald. Bohl directed the board members to the memorandum prepared by Mr. Withers 

regarding "A Comparison of Recent Rates and Charges" (Exhibit 2).

Ald. Bohl said that taxicab fees should be reviewed on an annual bases and this 

board will provide advice to the Common Council on whether changes should be 

made or not.

Mr. Pfaff replied that if has been 28 years since the wait time charge has been 

increased.

Mr. Withers gave a summary of his memorandum. 

Ald. Bohl referred to Mr. Withers memorandum and said in term of the City of 

Milwaukee current fares there doesn't seem to be uniformity between other cities' 

fares.

Mr. Withers replied that he would be happy to provide a more scientific study and 

comparison if the board would like him too.  

Mr. Khalsa asked if average individual income is considered in the comparison 

report?

Mr. Withers replied in the negative, but that factor could be included. 

Ald. Bohl said that certain factors could be considered, but it may be a lot more work 

than what the Legislative Reference Bureau could provide. They may have to have 

someone else facilitate the research.

Mr. Pfaff said that the Taxicab Improvement Task Force did some research and 

found that the City of Milwaukee isn't a large convention city compared to some of the 

other cities.

Mr. Marvin Pratt, interested citizen, appeared and said that the number of taxicabs 

per city could be used as a comparison factor.

Ms. Nicols asked if an analysis on who takes taxicabs could be done? Such as 

residents or tourist. She also said that Seattle has a set fee per destination.  

Ald. Bohl asked Mr. Withers if there are studies that have already been done that he 

could search for?

Mr. Withers replied that there may have been studies and or surveys already done 

and he would check to see if he can find any.  

Mr. Redd Christenson, Manager, American Cab Co., appeared and replied to Ms. 

Nicols questions on what type of people use taxicabs in the City of Milwaukee. He 

said that each city use a different process in setting taxicab rates. He said that a lot of 

the ordinance regulations are old and should be revisited.
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Ald. Bohl replied that the minimum charges should be revisited, such as the charges 

for baggage handling.

Ms. Nicols asked if there is an opportunity for citizens, who are interested in this 

discussion to appear and give their input? 

Ald. Bohl replied in the affirmative.  

Ms. Peot asked if United American Cab could provide a number of taxicabs that were 

dispatched on an annual basis? 

Mr. Khalsa asked if the minivan/wagon charges of $7.50 could be reconsidered?

Mr. Sanfelippo replied that the dispatch of a minivan is the same charge as a taxicab.

6.      Future meeting dates, times and agendas

Next meeting date: March 13, 2009 at 9:00 A.M.

Agenda items: 

1. Report by DPW on enforcment and vehicle mainetance schedule 

2. Presentation by VISIT Milwaukee on the Certified tourism embassdor program 

3. Report on Taxicab service charges 

4. Report on what other cities are doing on service requirement times

5. Report from Police Dept. regarding regulations of taxicabs

Meeting adjourned: 11:24 A.M.

Terry J. MacDonald

Staff Assistant
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